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BOARD OF DIRECTORS MEETING

DECEMBER 6, 2006

SACRAMENTO, CALIFORNIA

President Stephen Weir called the Board meeting to order at 3:03 p.m.

Present: 
Steven Weir, Contra Costa County



Rebecca Martinez, Madera County



Mikel Haas, San Diego County



Gail Pellerin, Santa Cruz County



Janice Atkinson, Sonoma County



Jim McCauley, Placer County



Lee Lundrigan, Stanislaus County



Marsha Wharff, Mendocino County



Candace Grubbs, Butte County



Cory D. Wilkins, Nevada County



Bruce Bolinger, Nevada County (retired)



Louise Jones, Nevada County



John Tuteur, Napa County



Julie Bustamante, Lassen County



Cathy Darling, Shasta County



Kathleen Moran, Colusa County



Bill Schultz, El Dorado County



Sandee Reedy, Conference Coordinator



Barbara Dunmore, Riverside County



Conny McCormack, Los Angeles County



Julie Rodewald, San Luis Obispo County



Joe Holland, Santa Barbara County



Candy Lopez, Contra Costa County



Eeve T. Lewis, Sonoma County



John McKibben, Los Angeles County



Dero Fosslund, Trinity County



Debi Cooper, Contra Costa County



Elma Rosas, Santa Clara County



Darlene Bloom, Orange County



Dean Logan, Los Angeles County



Jill LaVine, Sacramento County

PRESIDENT’S REPORT
President Stephen Weir requested that the Board of Directors add an agenda item to the December 6, 2006 to name Secretary of State Bruce McPherson as an Honorary Member of the California Association of Clerks and Election Officials in accordance with Article IV, Section (d) of the Constitution and Bylaws of the California Association of Clerks and Election Officials. President Weir reviewed the past Honorary Members and it was suggested that we keep better records on when and why prior persons have been named honorary members. Marsha Wharff moved to add the agenda item, seconded by Jim McCauley. The motion carried by unanimous consent. 

President Weir reported on the tremendous service Secretary McPherson has provided to the State of California and his service to our Association. Since Secretary McPherson will be leaving the office of Secretary of State in January 2007 after his defeat to Senator Deborah Bowen in November 2006, naming him as an honorary member to our Association was a fitting tribute. A motion to name Secretary of State McPherson as an Honorary Member of the California Association of Clerks and Election Officials was made by Candace Grubbs, seconded by Julie Bustamante. The motion carried unanimously. 

APPROVAL OF MINUTES

Minutes of the July 25, 2006 meeting of the Board of Directors were read by Rebecca Martinez. Candace Grubbs moved and Marsha Wharff seconded approval of the minutes as read. The motion passed unanimously.

NEW MEETING CONFERENCE REPORT

Conference Coordinator Sandee Reedy reported the Association made $4,499 profit from the Annual Meeting. Ms. Reedy reported 365 registrants at New Law with only 4 counties not sending representatives. Next annual conference is scheduled for September 3 – 8, 2007 at Tenaya Lodge in Fish Camp. Site Selection Committee is continuing to research sites for 2008, 2009 and 2010 conferences. 

VICE PRESIDENT’S REPORT

Vice President Martinez reported that the Association has 430 members of which 28 represent City Clerks and 50 represent the Clerk of the Board. The Association no longer has members representing the Clerk of the Court.  City Clerk membership is also down.

TREASURER’S REPORT

Treasurer Haas submitted to the Board the Association’s 1st Quarter Treasurer’s Quarterly Financial Report for the period ending September 30, 2006.  The beginning fund balance as of July 1, 2006 was $179,318.01. The Association had $27,953.89 in revenue and $15,730.41 in expenditures. Ending fund balance as of September 30, 2006 was $191,541.49 representing an increase of $12,223.48. Lee Lundrigan moved and Jim McCauley seconded acceptance of the Treasurer’s 1st Quarter Report. 

COMMITTEE REPORTS

Technology Committee – Dero Forslund reported that there have been some issues with Elecnet. He reported that some county’s spam filters see our e-mail as spam. He is looking into changing the system over to Google groups. It would have the same capabilities as now, but better technology.  Users would not see any difference. 

Site Selection – Julie Bustamante had nothing new to add to the prior report given by Conference Coordinator Sandee Reedy. 

Budget – President Weir presented the Association’s Fiscal Year 2006-07 budget. Due to the by-laws requiring budget to be adopted after Annual Conference and appointment of the new Board of Directors, we are in the position of adopting a budget half way through the fiscal year. Since lobbyist contracts have not yet been approved by all disciplines, President Weir reported that that line item is likely to be increased. He also expressed a desire to establish an improved system and a deadline for making budget requests. The Association gives many programs start-up funds, but it is hoped that at some point in the future, the programs will be self-funding. 

The budget presented showed $195,200 in revenue and $196,300 in expenditures with a net cash flow of a negative $1,100. In addition, there is an additional $179,000 in unencumbered funds. 

President Weir also reported on plans for the Executive Board to meet in January to review long-range planning and budget. He noted that the three most important features of our Association are: advocacy, education and credential training. President Weir suggested the idea of hiring an Executive Assistant to provide the Association with some professional assistance. Discussion ensued about the possibility and role of an Executive Assistant and the fact that the Association dues are insufficient to fund our lobbyists.  Other programs funded in the budget include consulting services and database conversion. The importance of moving quickly with converting the Association’s database to an interactive, extensive tracking system was stressed and Dero Forslund, John McKibben, and Gail Pellerin plan to work on this in January. 

President Weir reported that RFPs have been received for the contract for elections, whereas the contract for lobbyists for the County Clerk and Clerk of the Board are before the Board that day. 

Marsha Wharff moved that the FY 2006-07 Budget be adopted with an amendment to balance the budget by showing $1,100 in revenue from the reserve and Jim McCauley seconded the motion. The budget passed unanimously. 

History – Gail Pellerin reported that the photo CD that was featured at the Annual Conference will also be shown at New Law. In addition, Becky Martinez has offered to coordinate the Association’s role in attending the retirement festivities of our members as well as providing them with a gift showing our appreciation for their service. 

Legislative Report – Jill LaVine reported on the Elections Legislative Subcommittee. Entering into a contract with a lobbyist is a top priority. Co-Chair Deborah Seiler has lined up meeting locations for the year and attendees should plan on an increase in price. Persons who plan to attend the Elections Legislative Subcommittees are encouraged to pay for the year in advance in January. 

A copy of the proposed 2-year contract for lobbying services between William Siverling, Clarence Leland and Matthew Siverling and the Association was distributed. The contract provides for lobbying services for the County Clerk and Clerks to the Board of Supervisors. The contract was discussed along with the increase in cost. The contract reflects a $2500 fee per month versus the $2000 fee currently being paid. Members discussed whether Clerks of the Board would continue to be members of the Association for two years and whether, if separated from the Association, would the lobbying contract be amended and the fee reduced. There is language in the contract the provides for termination by either party upon thirty days written notice. Candace Grubbs moved and John McKibben seconded approval of the contract. The contract was approved with six no votes. 

Eeve Lewis reported on the County Clerk Legislative Subcommittee. She suggested that everyone read AB 1002, the marriage license bill. Plan for major changes in January 2008. Also of note is SB 1525 which will have a major affect on Fish and Game fees for positing Negative Declarations. Ms. Lewis announced that upon her retirement Vicki Petersen of Sonoma County and Kathie Moran of Colusa County will co-chair the County Clerk Legislative Subcommittee next year. In addition, there is a training session scheduled in Santa Clara County on March 6 and 7, 2007. The deadline to register is February 1 and the fee is $100 or $125 after the deadline. 

John McKibben reported on the Clerk of the Board Legislative Subcommittee. He reported that AB 2627 a conflict of interest bill sponsored by the Association died in Appropriations. Efforts will be renewed this year. He reported on a couple of clean up bills next session as well as an FPPC bill to require all candidates for elected office to file Form 700s with their candidacy papers. 

AREA CHAIR REPORTS

Bay Area – Candy Lopez reported that the group met in Solano County and discussed absentee balloting. Plans are to coordinate a session for County Clerks and Clerks of the Board in the spring. 

Central Area – Lee Lundrigan reported that the group has not met. Plans are to meet on SB 90 and billing methods next year. 

Mother Lode Area – Jim McCauley reported that the group has not met. Plans are to meet on security procedures next year. 

Northern Area – Julie Bustamante reported that the group has not met. Plans are to meet after the first of the year. 

Southern Area – Barbara Dunmore reported that the group has not met. Plans are to meet after the first of the year. 

ANNOUNCEMENTS

President Weir announced that Secretary of State-elect Deborah Bowen agreed to speak at our meeting on Thursday, December 7 at 11 a.m. The importance of developing a relationship with the new Secretary of State was discussed. 

ADJOURNMENT

The meeting was adjourned at 4:53 p.m. 

Respectfully submitted,

Gail L. Pellerin, Secretary







OFFICERS 2006-2008


 STEVE WEIR 


  PRESIDENT 


    Contra Costa County 


524 Main Street


Martinez, CA  94553
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REBECCA MARTINEZ


  VICE PRESIDENT 


    Madera County 


MIKEL HAAS


  TREASURER 


    San Diego County 


GAIL PELLERIN


  SECRETARY 


    Santa Cruz County





BOARD OF DIRECTORS 


APPOINTED: 


JANICE ATKINSON


  Sonoma County 


DARLENE BLOOM 


  Orange County 


CATHY DARLING


  Shasta County


CANDACE GRUBBS


  Butte County


JOSEPH HOLLAND


  Santa Barbara County 


DEAN LOGAN 


  Los Angeles County


JOHN MCKIBBEN 


  Los Angeles County 


KATHIE MORAN 


  Colusa County 


DOLORES PROVENCIO 


  Imperial County 


ELMA ROSAS


   Santa Clara County 


KAY VINSON*


  City Clerk, Murietta


   * non-voting member


 ELECTED: 


JULIE BUSTAMANTE 


   Northern Area


    Lassen County 


BARBARA DUNMORE


  Southern Area 


    Riverside County 


CANDY LOPEZ


   Bay Area 


    Contra Costa County 


LEE LUNDRIGAN 


    Central Area 


    Stanislaus County


JIM MCCAULEY 


   Mother Lode Area 


    Placer County 


ADVISORY COUNCIL


CONNY MCCORMACK


  Los Angeles County


MARSHA WHARFF 


  Mendocino County 


LEGISLATIVE COMMITTEES


CLERK OF THE BOARD: 


SACHI A. HAMAI 


  Los Angeles County 


COUNTY CLERK: 


EEVE LEWIS 


  Sonoma County 


ELECTIONS: 


JILL LAVINE


  Sacramento County


DEBORAH SEILER


   Solano County








Officium Populi – Office of the People
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